Minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held virtually on
Monday 14th December 2020 at 7:00pm via Zoom
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)





Josie Hopps


Cllr Anne Westover



Cllr John Horsnell

Cllr Dick Jenkinson



Mick Miller 



In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council
Cllr Ivor French was also present.  There were no members of the public present
1. Open Public Session
Residents are invited to give their views and question the Parish Council on issues on this agenda or raise issues for future consideration at the discretion of the Chairman.  Members of the public, whilst welcome to attend, may not take part in the meeting itself.
There were no members of the public present.

2. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Cooke.

3. To receive declarations of interest
Cllrs Horsnell and Westover declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are plot holders at the Glebe allotment site.  Josie Hopps and Cllr Jenkinson declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are Trustees of Wickham Market Partnership.  Mick Miller declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a plot holder at the Simons Cross allotment site.  Cllr French declared a non-pecuniary interest as his wife is a Trustee on the Village Hall CIO.
4. To approve the draft minutes of the E & L Committee meeting held virtually on Monday 19th October 2020
A copy of the draft minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held virtually on Monday 19th October 2020 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  These were Unanimously Approved and it was agreed they would be signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting, when convenient.
5. Actions from meeting held on Monday 19th October 2020 update:-
Cllr Jenkinson asked if the licence for the Saturday market was now in place and did this include the area the other side of the bus shelter.  The Parish Clerk confirmed the licence for the Saturday market had been confirmed and this did also include both areas either side of the Bus Shelter.

Cllr Jenkinson reported on the siting of the Christmas Trees and confirmed these would be taken down on 3rd January 2021.  He advised there was a spare tree available and it was suggested an email could be sent out via the round robin to see if anyone needed a Christmas tree.

Cllr Westover confirmed some funding from County Cllr Nicoll towards planting trees on Sandy Lane had been approved.

Cllr Jenkinson reported on the works required to the surfacing at the Glebe allotment site entrance and confirmed EFM Surfacing had provided a quote but due to the Parish Council not being responsible for the track Suffolk County Council were liable to carry out this work.  He reported some work had been carried out to make this surfacing safer in the short term.                                                                                         
Cllr Westover confirmed the cattle would not be coming back to graze on the land at the cemetery.
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5.1- Trees on Church Pightle – Cllr Westover to report on
Cllr Westover reported she still had to finalise the schedule and plan.  She advised she had been in touch with UK Power Networks regarding the hole note tree growing up around the transformer and they had agreed to carry out the necessary works to this tree in January 2021.  Cllr Westover confirmed planning consent would not be required and advised she would inform the Committee when this work would commence.  Finally, she reported WM WI had now planted their hornbeam tree on the Pightle.
5.2 - Village Sign update – To consider the next stage of work – Cllr Horsnell to 
report on  
Cllr Horsnell had circulated an update prior to the meeting.  He provided some history in respect of the sign and asked for opinions on whether the sign itself should be changed to have additions to include the Church spire or remain the same.  He reported the Parish Council had also received an offer from a local resident in respect of re-designing the village sign to which he provided information.  (A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all Committee members prior to the meeting).  There was a discussion regarding the kind offer received from the local resident and it was felt that this could prove to be a lengthy process as funding would need to be applied for.  Cllr Jenkinson stated he felt the offer from the local resident would be a great and unique opportunity to improve the sign to which Cllr Horsnell also agreed.
Following discussion, it was RESOLVED the village sign should remain as it is as its historic to Wickham Market but should be repaired and enhanced to incorporate the Church spire.  It was suggested the Committee could ask the local Art Group if they would be willing to produce a drawing of the village sign to incorporate the Church spire.  Action: Cllr Westover to liaise with the local Art Group and ask them to contact with Cllr Horsnell.  Parish Clerk to write to local resident who had offered to re-design the sign in order to thank him for his interest.  It was also agreed a bracket could be erected so a hanging basket could be sited.  Thanks were offered to Cllr Horsnell for all his hard work carried out.
5.3 - Simons Cross Flooding/Drainage issues 
Cllr French confirmed this work had been completed the week beginning 2nd November 2020 and this land would continue to be monitored.  The Chairman offered thanks to Cllr French for co-ordinating this work.

Cllr Westover reported the poplar trees on the Simons Cross playing field required pollarding.  Action: Parish Clerk to check the lease in respect of responsibility of trees and liaise with SCC.

6. Village Hall/Playing Field 

6.1 - VHCIO, Bowls & Football club leases – To receive an update from Cllr Chenery
Cllr Chenery reported the VH CIO’s amendments to their proposed lease had now been incorporated into a new version of the lease and these had been forwarded to Andrew Flemming at Blocks Solicitors for clarification.  He confirmed once this lease had been completed the leases for the Bowls and Football Clubs would also be able to be finalised.  Action – Parish Clerk to chase Andrew Flemming, Blocks.
6.2 – Flooding at Village Hall
Cllr French reported until the leases are finalised the project to improve the flooding issues could not be moved forward.  
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7. Other matters
7.1 – Quiet Lanes update
Cllr French confirmed that Spring Lane, Mill Lane, Chapel Lane and Walnuts Lane had been put forward for this scheme, but he had been notified that a review was being carried out in respect of Chapel Lane due to increase of vehicles using that lane.  Action – Cllr Chenery to chase this matter up.
7.2 - Siting of a defibrillator in the telephone kiosk at Spring Lane – To agree costs (Community Heartbeat Trust (CHT) in attendance)
The Chairman welcomed Martin Fagan to the meeting.  The Parish Clerk reported she had contacted Martin to make enquires on how to go about installing a defibrillator in the telephone kiosk including BT suppling the electricity.  She confirmed the Parish Council had some funds within their ear-marked reserves but she was also aware that both District Cllr Poulter and County Cllr Nicoll were supportive of this project so funding may be available from their budgets too.

Martin Fagan (CHT) provided details regarding the overall project and gave advice regarding the best types of equipment to be installed within an adopted BT telephone kiosk.  He confirmed that CHT could carry out the project from start to finish including liaising with BT in respect of the electricity supply.  He confirmed that training sessions could also be carried out by CHT.  Martin stated the equipment could be installed around February 2021.  The Chairman thanked Martin Fagan for his comments.  Cllr Jenkinson advised the telephone kiosk could do with some renovation works prior to the defibrillator being sited.  Martin Fagan suggested some ways of tidying up the kiosk and recommended laying some floor tiles and replacement of the glass.
Martin Fagan provided details regarding the costs for packages including installation, training and an annual support package.  It was RESOLVED the Parish Council would go ahead and order the following package:-

Lifeline VIEW defibrillator with carry case, spare electrodes

ShockBox Sentry locked heated cabinet

Community signage pack (compliance to HSE)

Installation by CHT

Community training and awareness programme

Delivery
At a cost of £2.140.00 + VAT plus an Annual Support Package at the cost of £135.00.

It was suggested a defibrillator working group could be formed in order so they could carry out the regular checks on the equipment.  Action: Parish Clerk to apply for funding towards this project from County Cllr Nicoll and District Cllr Poulter.
7.3 – To consider matters relating to the play area and correspondence
received from SC Norse
The Parish Clerk reported an invoice had been received from SC Norse for the works carried out to the surfacing at the Skate Park.  It was agreed the Parish Council had not been satisfied with all the works carried out and therefore a credit note had been received but there was a remaining balance of £401.10 to be paid.  It was RESOLVED this amount would be paid and that Cllr Horsnell would request a further site meeting with the Managing Director at Brooks & Wood in respect of the works carried out by themselves which had also been flagged up within the annual inspection report.  Mick Miller volunteered to attend the site meeting with Cllr Horsnell.  Action – Cllr Horsnell to schedule site visit with Brooks & Wood.  
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Action - Parish Clerk and Cllr Horsnell to carry out site visit at Play Area in order to review items that had been raised within the annual inspection report. 
It was agreed the skate park should be an agenda item at the next E & L Committee meeting.

7.4 - King Edward Ave - Footpath

Cllr Westover reported the footpath at King Edward Ave had seriously deteriorated.  The Parish Clerk confirmed she had reported this footpath via SCC’s online reporting tool.  Action – Parish Clerk and Cllr Westover to compile a letter to ESC and Flagship Housing in respect of this footpath.  
7.5 – To approve the dates of the 2021 Committee meetings
A copy of the dates of the 2021 Committee meetings had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  These were Unanimously Approved by the Committee.

The Chairman asked permission to suspend Standing Orders in order to continue the meeting.  This was Unanimously Approved by the Committee.

7.6 - To consider the E & L Committee draft 2021/22 budget

A copy of the draft 2021/22 budget had been circulated to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  Following discussion and minor amendments it was RESOLVED the draft 2021/22 budget would be recommended to the F & GP Committee at their next meeting.  On behalf of the Committee the Chairman thanked the Parish Clerk/RFO for all her hard work.
8. Any matters relating to the allotments
Mick Miller reported the surfacing defects at Crown Lane had been reported to SCC.  He raised concerns regarding the overgrown hedges at the Glebe Allotment site and stated these required pruning prior to the start of the bird nesting season on 1st March.  Action – Cllr Westover to liaise with Ray Lewis in respect of this work.
Mick Miller asked if the Glebe Allotment site had been re-registered as an Asset of Community Value with ESC.  The Parish Clerk confirmed this was in hand and would be submitted within the next few days.

He reported all was going well at the new Simons Cross site and all plots were full and all rents had been paid.
Cllr Westover raised concerns regarding the correspondence received from residents at The Oaks and stated the planting at Simons Cross new allotment site should not be abandoned.  Mick Miller stated he found this correspondence quite offensive and it had been agreed at the last E & L Committee meeting this hedge would not be planted.  Cllr Westover advised in her view there was nothing in the letter that was offensive and within the Neighbourhood Plan comments had been made in respect of this work and she felt this work could still be carried out.  Mick Miller stated the Neighbourhood Plan was irrelevant until it had been adopted.  Cllr Jenkinson stated the Neighbourhood Plan did not carry weight until it had been adopted but the emerging plan did have retrospective powers in the meantime.  It was agreed the Parish Clerk should respond to the local resident in order to inform them that the decision for this work not to be carried out had been taken at a previous Committee meeting.  Action – Parish Clerk to respond to local resident.  
Cllr Westover left the meeting
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9. To consider any matters relating to the cemetery
The Parish Clerk reported on the recent Cemetery Group meeting held and confirmed they had met with the Sheppard who was interested in grazing some sheep.
Cllr French reported on the works required to the blocked ditch and advised the Parish Clerk had also reported the damaged footpath to the right of the entrance to SCC.  It was agreed Cllr French would continue to monitor these works and keep the Parish Council updated.
    10.   Matters of report and items for the next meeting
Skate Park.
    11.   Date of the next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held virtually on Monday 15th February 2021 via Zoom.  
There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 10:15pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................
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